
TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE JANUARY 2nd, 2020
REORGANIZATIONAL MEETING

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their annual Reorganizational Meeting on Thursday, January 3rd, 2019.  
Roll call: 
Wendy Burton – present



Margaret Fallon - present

Mary Weinberger – present



Frank Pepe – present



Paul Coughlin - present

Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7:00pm with a salute to the flag, led by Grange member Sasha Secor.   Mrs. Burton added that this meeting was dedicated in honor of Dennis Gilhooly.
Ed Zick, Fire Company Vice President, then read a tribute to Dennis Gilhooly.

COMMUNITY VOICES: 
Laura Gilhooly, Creamery Road – welcomed the new Board, adding that at Dennis’ wake and funeral, many people commented on how caring our small town was, and with this Board’s new enthusiasm, she hoped that they would bring this town back to life with so many good people here.
Katie Fallon, Rt., 82 – speaking as Master of the Grange, they would be having a lasagna dinner on January 11th and a Defensive Deriving course on February 1st.

MOTION TO APPROVE AGENDA: A motion was made by Wendy Burton to approve the agenda, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. RESOLUTION TO APPROVE THE RESTRUCTURING OF 2020 SALARIES:
The following resolution was read by Supervisor Burton:

Resolution #1A of 2020
To Approve the Restructuring of 2020 Salaries, for Fiscal Responsibility to Taxpayers and integral to the Financial Corrective Action Plan, while Demonstrating Support to Town of Stanford Employees

Whereas the Supervisor and Town Board of Stanford appreciate the labor and dedication of each Town employee and desires to grant wage increases that are fair and appropriate without favor or prejudice, and

Whereas the outgoing administration approved salaries for most but not all employees and some elected officials on December 12th, 2019 in the amount of 10% per person, and

Whereas this action was taken in the year when an unprecedented 11% tax decrease was approved by the outgoing administration, and

Whereas negotiations with the United Public Service Workers Union was not completed by the end of fiscal 2019, remaining open and will be influence by increases to the salaries of fellow employees, and

Whereas this extraordinary 10% raise is unprecedented in the history of the Town of Stanford and is up to five times the traditional  2% increases previously awarded and consistent with the other towns throughout the County of Dutchess as well as five times greater than the 2% standard and state limit for property tax increases, and

Whereas the salaries increased by 10% and in one case 6% for elected officials may not, by law, be reduced, and therefore will reduce the financial position of Town,

Whereas it is the intention of the Town Board that bookkeeping and clerical positions reporting to the Supervisor will be reduced in salary and hours in order to adjust and reduce the cost of total salary increases in the 2020 fiscal year as compared to that approved by the previous administration and

Be it resolved that regular salaries will increase by an average of 2.5% from 2019 while this restructuring will also save more than $40,000 of taxpayer money, and

Now therefore be it resolved that the Town Board hereby adopts the Revised Salary Schedule annexed hereto and effective immediately.
Be it also resolved that the Supervisor and Town Board will immediately commence a joint study with employees to further enhance benefits to Town Employees to be more in line with other municipalities by examining:
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1. The current practice of not allowing employees who miss a day of work to make that time up on another day, 

2. The lack of a comprehensive and fair vacation policy

3. The number of unpaid holidays declared by the previous administration

4. And other topics of interest to the employees

Motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger.  
Discussion:  Councilman Coughlin was going to vote no on this resolution as the 2020 Budget was out for over a month, and no one had issues with it then.

Roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Paul Coughlin – no.  

This resolution carried with the affirmative votes of the majority of the Board members, and was certified this 2nd day of January 2020.

2. APPROVAL OF 2019 APPOINTMENTS: The following 2019 Appointments were approved on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon:

Assessor’s clerk



Claire Eskdale 

Town Attorney



Robert Butts

Bookkeeper 




Karena Frenzel
Budget officer 



Wendy Burton
Building Inspector/Code Enforcement Officer
Don Smith 

Building Inspector secretary 


Katrina Gore
CAC and Rec. secretary


Lauren Osterman
Court clerks




Patty Koch, Carolyn Harklerode
Dog Control Officer



Diana Mackey
Highway and Recreation custodian

Patty Knapp
HMEOs          


C Wilser, J. Gomme, J. Evans, D. McGhee, A. Ingenito
Highway secretary



Carrie DePaola
Planning Board and ZBA secretary

Mollie McMurray
Records Mgmt. Clerk



Patty Knapp
Supervisor’s secretary



(to be posted)
Tax Collector




Charles Hanlon
Town Hall custodian



Alice Still
Transfer Station attendants

            G. Koch, P.J. Agnelli, K. Koch, J. Schulhoff

Rec. Director




(posted)

Town Historians



Kathleen Spiers

Court Prosecutors
Kyle VanDeWater from Corbally, Gartland and Rappleyea


Robert Butts from Mackey, Butts and Wise

Motion carried with all voting in favor.
3. SUPERVISOR’S APPOINTMENTS AND BOARD LIAISONS: Supervisor Burton made the following Board members’ appointments: 
Planning Board – Wendy Burton
Zoning Board of Appeals – Frank Pepe
Recreation – Mary Weinberger

Conservation Advisory Commission – Margaret Fallon
Fire Commissioners – Paul Coughlin
Insurance – Frank Pepe

Transfer Station – Frank Pepe

Buildings – Wendy Burton

Cablevision – Paul Coughlin

Fire Safety Board – Margaret Fallon  
4. OFFICIAL DESIGNATIONS: The following designations were approved on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger: 
Official Banks: Bank of Millbrook and the NY CLASS account.  
Mileage Rate: to remain at $.51 for now but policy will be reviewed further
Emergency Interim Successors:  Ritamary Bell, Frank Pepe, Mary Weinberger
Official newspapers: Poughkeepsie Journal, Northern/Southern Dutchess News and
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the Hudson Valley News.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
5. APPOINTMENTS TO BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS: Motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe as follows:
Planning Board - Due to the upcoming resignation of John Royall, this vacancy will be


posted.  (Mr. Royall will be honored in February)
C.A.C. – Claire Copley, Mike Picinelli and Barry Haydasz reappointed.  New



appointment will be Greg Spiers to fill a vacancy.
Board of Assessment Review – Stacey Adams reappointed

Zoning Board of Appeals – Michelle Inzeo reappointed

Scenic Road Committee – To be determined

Fire Safety Board – Dennis Smith, Kathleen Spiers, Ed Hoxsie, Bob Stramm, Jeff Spiers

and one more member to be named due to the passing of Dennis Gilhooly

Board of Ethics – Tim Gifford, Lee Kravitz, Michelle Gluck, Ann Derry and Shoshana

Gray

Farm & Ag Committee:  Dave Hambleton and Mark Burdick.  Ad will be placed for three

other positions.
Motion carried with all voting in favor.
6. APPROVAL OF KENNEL CONTRACT WITH PINE PLAINS VETERINARY ASSOCIATES: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to approve the 2020 Kennel Contract, unchanged from last year, and the supervisor signed the document.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
7. APPROVE INSURANCE PREMIUMS FOR 2020: A motion to approve the annual insurance premiums was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, as follows:

Covering the 2020 fiscal year offered through New York Municipal Insurance Reciprocal (NYMIR) and supported by the Emery Webb Insurance Co., Dover Plains, NY:



Commercial Policy


$23,136.09



Public Officials


 $5,179.90



Excess Liability


 $5,186.00



Commercial Auto


 $9,997.70



Contractors’ Equipment

 $8,354.00







$51,854.19

Motion carried with all voting in favor.

8. SET TRANSFER STATION FEES FOR 2020:  The Transfer Station will remain unchanged from 2019, $10 for residents and $60 for non-residents.  

9. EMPLOYEE INSURANCE BUYOUT: A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to approve this buyout; a benefit that was for full time/Highway employees whose spouse has them covered on their insurance.  Brief discussion followed that this may well be part of the union contract and might be subject to change.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
10. ASSOCIATION OF TOWNS MEETING: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to have Wendy Burton and Frank Pepe attend the Association of Towns meeting in February and have them respectively the Delegate and Alternate Delegate.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
11. MOTION TO INCLUDE DOG CENSUS LETTER WITH THE TAX BILLS: a MOTION WAS MADE BY Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to allow the Town Clerk to include a dog enumeration, or census, letter in with the tax bills to be mailed out in January.  Insertion of extra materials was approved by Local Law #4 of 2011.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
12. MOTION TO SET JANUARY 9TH FOR APPROVAL OF BOOKS: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to have the annual approval of books for the Town Justices, the Building Inspector and the Town Clerk at the Thursday, January 9th, 2020 Board meeting.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
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13. OTHER:  A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to appoint Frank Pepe as the Deputy Supervisor.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

After discussion, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to have all of the Town Board meetings start at 7pm instead of 7:30pm.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

Discussion followed.  Audience member Carol Hanlon asked if she could get a copy of the Appointment lists.  The Town Clerk will furnish her with that list.

Councilman Coughlin asked if the Supervisor was going to have a comment period at the end of the meetings.  Mrs. Burton replied that if anyone asked questions, even during the meetings, that they would be answered.


A motion to adjourn at approximately 8pm was made by Paul Coughlin, seconded by Wendy Burton.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
Respectfully submitted,


Ritamary Bell
Town Clerk

